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By the time this newsletter arrives in
everyone's mailbox, most of the end-of-the-
semester work such as gathering statistics
and evaluations and/or report writing should
be done. Though you are looking forward to

serve some time during your summer leisure
to write an article for the newsletter shar-
ing something that other readers will find
useful.

People just starting labs are looking for
help as are a number of high school English
teachers who are considering labs for their
high schools. People working in existing
labs ask about instructional techniques,
tutor training, expanded uses of the lab,
evaluation procedures, materials, funding,
etc. In short, the WRITING LAB NEWSLETTER
can continue to be of use if we take the
time to share with each other.

Recently, I heard a new lab director des-
cribe a problem that many of us probably
have, namely, the constant interruptions of

salesman wants a few minutes or that some

labs, this frequently happens. Do the stu-
dents being tutored lose too much because of
these interruptions, or do all the stops and
gtarts and intervening human concerns help
keep the lab an informal place, a comfor-
table learning situation which is clearly
not a classroom? Or does this casual atti-

minds what we do? Any comments? Sugges-
tions?

In addition, I would appreciate hearing

a well-deserved rest, I hope that you'll re-

our tutoring as we teach in the lab or center.
No one walks into a classroom to tell a teach-
er that there is a phone call or that a book

student wants to reschedule tomorrow's tutor-
ing session. Yet, in the informal setting of

tude contribute to devaluing in other people's

your suggestions for improving the newslet-
ter. What do you find useful? What would
you like changed? Since people continue to
tell me that they find the supplementary
mailing lists useful (to note the presence of
labs in nearby colleges, to find where old
friends have moved, etc.), I've continued to
include names of new members. If the lists
are not useful, please speak up, Some sug-
gestions, such as including queries from
members of our group, asking for responses
from the rest of us, have proved successful.
Another recent suggestion, that we try to
have a few special issues devoted to partic~-
ular topics (see the announcement on p. 5)
may come to fruitiom also. In short, send
me your comments and suggestions,

This issue of the newsletter is the last
for this academic year, but I look forward
to hearing from you and to starting up again
next September. Have a pleasant, leisurely
summer, but do continue to send in your arti-
cles, names of new members, and donations
of $3 (with checks made payable to me) to:

Muriel Harris, editor
WRITING LAB NEWSLETTER
Department of English
Purdue University

West Lafayette, IN 47907

Funding and Maintaining
a Learning Lab

Inventing methods and strategies to
generate the funds required to originate
and maintain a learning lab produces perhaps
the most perplexing problems encountered by
potential and/or persistent lab directors.
At North Lake College of the Dallas County
Community College District, we are lucky to
have administrators who understand the need



for and value of our Communications Lab;
however, such understanding does not pre-
clude the necessity to justify our exis-
tence during budget development. Our lab
is supported by the regular instructional
budget, approximately $30,000 allocated for
staff and $6,000 for materials, supplies
and equipment (not including substantial
initial investment). Attempting to replace
at least a fraction of this money, we have
used a number of common, and some not-so-
common, techniques that might be of inter-
est to others facing similar financial
dilemmas.

Since tuition and the matching money it
generates represent a major source of funds,
students are encouraged to gain access to
the Communications Lab staff and facilities
through registration in one or more of var~
jous lab courses. Developmental Reading,
Reading 101, Reading 102 (speed reading),
and Developmental Writing classes are phys-
sically conducted in the Lab's two open
classrooms, which are separated by a heavy
curtain and open out onto sixty individual
study carrels. English 101 Long, a four
credit hour course for students not pre-
pared for freshman English but too advanced
for developmental writing, is also held in
the Lab classrooms. In addition to class-
rooms and study carrels, our facility also
has a separate room for materials and two
for office and tutoring purposes. Flexi-
bility to meet the individual student's
needs provides the opportunity to serve
more students; consequently, College Learn-
ing Skills 100, a one credit hour elective
course that allows students the option to
study reading, writing and/or study skills,
has become a very popular course, The
course operates on an individual diagnosis/
prescription basis; virtually any type of
learning experience is possible.

Perhaps more important than the number
and variety of courses is the number and
variety of ways to enter those courses.
Communications Lab courses are available
both at regular registration dates at the
first of each semester and at ''flexible-
entry" registration dates at monthly inter-
vals during the fall and spring. With this
many registration opportunities and with
the use of video and audio course orienta-.

tions/sessions, we are able to allow students
to enter Lab courses at any time and register

later,

Without a doubt, more important than the
existence and availability of Lab courses is

the appearance of students to fill them.
With considerable success, we have formulated

and implemented a number of "student enticing"

‘strategies that may be categorized as drop-in

and tutoring services, outreach services and
special programs and projects.

Drop-in and tutoring services are, simply,
exactly what their names imply. Lab staff
members, predominately highly-qualified para-
professionals, are available during open
hours, 8 am.to 8 pm, Monday through Thursday,
and 8am. to 3:30 pm.on Friday, to students
needing a limited amount of assistance in
reading, writing and/or study skills. When ap-
propriate, drop-in students are referred to
Lab courses that will more completely ful-
£f111 their needs. Of course, drop-in students
are not pressured to register for a course if
their needs can otherwise be met. Our tutor-
ing services are still in the development
process. Currently, a course to train tutors,
Human Development 107, is offered in conjunc-
tion with the Counseling Center. The tutors
are assigned to work with the individual in-
structors who recommended them and/or in the
Lab as part of their course requirements.
Eventually, we hope to organize a comprehen=-
sive tutoring service through the Community
Service division whereby persons desiring a
tutor may register for and be referred di-
rectly to a qualified tutor. This service
will serve as an effective recruitment tool
for potential as well as current students.
Both drop-in and tutoring services provide
students with much needed assistance as well
as acquaint them with the existence and pur-
pose of the Communications Lab.

Outreach services also combine '"public re-
lations' with instructional assistance.
Communications Lab specialists are available
to North Lake faculty members who wish to
consult about learning skills particularly
useful to their students. Lab staff members
will present appropriate "mini-lessons" or
information on Lab services, develop and/or
administer special study packages, or conduct
skill diagnosis sessions for North Lake
classes upon request. Textbook readability
studies are also provided in the Lab., Our
facilities as well as our staff members may
be reserved at selected times for appro-
priate functions. For example, local high
schools held a foreign language contest in
the Lab one Friday afternoon. Finally, to
disseminate information about the Lab, bro-
chures, posters, class announcements, etc.
have been and will continue to be distrib-
uted throughout the college and community.



Special programs and projects sponsored by
the Lab, while not always directly related
to our primary functions, do increase our vis-
ibility and broaden our scope. Texas Liter-
ature Fair Northeast is an annual event, usu-
ally held late in November, that features a
display of books and journals published by
widely-published authors. The program is co-
sponsored by the Texas Circuit (of small
presses), the Texas Commission on the Arts
and Humanities, the Coordinating Council of
Literary Magazines and the National Endow-
ment for the Arts, a federal agency. Duck
Soup, North Lake's magazine of creative
expression, is planned, compiled, edited,
designed and distributed in the Lab by a
committee of students and faculty from
throughout the college. The magazine, which
has won five first place awards from the
Texas Intercollegiate Press Associationm,
features a High School Writing Contest and a
Guest Author Series as well as fiction, po-
etry, essays, photographs and drawings by
persons associated with the college. Within
the coming year, we hope to change our name
to "Center for Independent Study' or some-
thing similar in an attempt to insure that
the Lab does not acquire a '"penalty box"
reputation among the students., Also in the
planning stages is a conversion to a more re-
laxed and inviting atmosphere, complete with
plants, pillows and posters, and hopefully
a room designed for reading and/or the free
exchange of ideas. Such a lounge will also
be used to house a collection of books and
magazines and to host receptions for Texas
Literature Fair Northeast, Duck Soup and
other events.

I will, of course, be happy to respond to
requests for more information about the Com-
munications Lab at North Lake College (2000
Walnut Hill Lape,Irving, TX 75062).

David England, Coordinator
Communications Lab
North Lake College

REPORT OF WORKSHOP GIVEN AT 4C'S 1980
SPECIAL INTEREST SESSION FOR
WRITING LAB DIRECTORS

Workshop title--Expanding the Writing Cen-
ter's Program Offerings: An NEH Pilot Grant
for Writing in the Humanities

In addition to providing supplementary
financial resources, grants offer writing
labs an effective means of improving their
images and expanding the scope of their pro-
grams. Because writing labs usually serve
the entire university community, they are
in a particularly good position to offer
writing instruction across the curriculum
and to sponsor faculty development programs,
two subjects which seem to be currently in
favor with grant agencies.

At the recent 4C's conference in Washing-
ton, D.C., one of the workshops which com-
prised the Writing Lab Special Interest Ses-
sion described in detail the National Endow-
ment for the Humanities pilot project direct-
ed by the Writing Center of the Communication
Skills Center at East Texas State University.
This project incorporated both of these em-
phases into its design.

The project, entitled Individualizing Writ-
ing Instruction in the Humanities, extended
writing instruction across the curriculum by
selecting five instructors--one each from
art, music, drama, history, and political
science--to attend a five-week workshop dur-
ing which each received the training and as-
sistance needed to design or restructure a
course in his or her own discipline so that
it included writing instruction as well as
the usual course content. During the fall
semester the instructors taught these exper-
imental courses with the help of graduate
assistants from the English Department who
had previously had experience as tutors in
the Writing Center.

As a result of the project, which empha-
sized writing as a process and as a tool
for learning, the Writing Center became in-
volved in several new disciplines and es-
tablished itself as a resource for instruc-
tors as well as students.

Jeanette Harris
East Texas State University
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ANNOUNCEMENTS

A CALL FOR PAPERS on
"Reading, Writing, and Thinking"

At this year's Mid-Hudson Modern Language
Association Conference, to be held on Decem-
ber 1 and 2 at Marist College in Poughkeep-
sie, New York, the Rhetoric and Composition
Seminar will focus on the interdisciplinary
topic '"Reading, Writing, and Thinking."

The Chairman seeks three or four papers of
approximately eight to ten pages addressing
the topic from the standpoint of rhetorical
theory, learning theory, psycholinguistics,
or any related discipline. Papers may be
theoretical, practical, or a mixture of both
with an emphasis on classroom applications.
Likely topics include cognitive development,
problem solving, and memory, as well as in-
formation processing.

Those interested in submitting papers for
consideration should send one-page abstracts
as soon as possible to

William L. Stull

Director of the Writing Program

Department of English

University of Hartford

200 Bloomfield Avenue

West Hartford, CT 06002
Completed papers will be due by September
15, 1980. After presentation at the Confer-
ence, papers may be submitted for publication
in Mid-Hudson Language Studies, the journal
of the MHMLA.

For further information on the Conference,
please write

George J. Sommer

Department of English

Marist College

Poughkeepsie, NY 12601

(914) 471-3240 (Ext. 213)

: Fourth Annual
INSTITUTE FOR DIRECTORS AND STAFF
of
COLLEGE LEARNING CENTERS
June 22-27, 1980
University of California
Berkeley Campus
Coordinator: Dr. Martha Maxwell

This institute addresses the changing roles
of college learning centers and provides an
in-depth learning experience for administra-
tors who plan to start or improve centers,

and for staff who want to devlop or update
their skills and knowledge. The institute of-
fers participants opportunities to describe
their programs and share problems and solu-
tions in discussion groups and informal con-
versation sessions, to hear from speakers

and to participate in workshops.

For further information, contact:
Education Extension
2223 Falton Street
Berkeley, CA 94720
(415) 642-1171

THE WRITING CENTER JOURNAL
Editors: Lil Brannon (U. of North Carolina -
Wilmington)

Stephen North (SUNY-Albany)
Beginning Fall/Winter 1980 (published bi-

yearly)
Subscriptions: $5 per year (send checks
payable to:

Stephen North

Department of English

SUNY-Albany, New York 12222
Call for Manuscripts: The Writing Center:
Its Function and Scope (10-12 typed
pages), manuscripts on other topics
welcome, especially for regular de-
partment features:
Materials, The Tutors Talk
August 15, 1980. Manuscripts may
be sent to either editor,

Deadline:

CALL FOR CONFERENCE PAPERS

A conference on 'The Writer's Mind: Writing
as a Mode of Thinking'" will be held at Skid-
more College, Saratoga Springs, New York, Oc-
tober 3-4, 1980. Richard L. Larson, editor of
College Composition and Composition, will be
the keynote speaker; Donald McQuade of Queens
College, City University of New York, will be
the opening speaker. The conference will fea-
ture both invited and unsolicited papers deal-
ing with writing and cognition from either a
theoretical or a pedagogical perspective.

The conference will be sponsored by the New
York College English Association, the Hudson-
Mohawk Association of Colleges and Universi-
ties, and Skidmore College.

For information, write to:
Robert Foulke
Department of English
Skidmore College
Saratoga Springs, NY 12866



FIRST CALL FOR PAPERS
WESTERN COLLEGE READING ASSOCIATION

The Fourteenth Annual Conference of the
Western College Reading Association will be
held April 9-12, 1981 at the North Park Inn
in Dallas. Proposals for papers and pre-
conference institutes are invited. The con-
ference program will highlight the issues of
Challenge, Reassessment, and Affirmation.
Tentative plans call for each of three major
speakers to address one of the issues: Chal-
lenges from within higher education and from
the society at large to the learning assis-
tance profession; Reassessment of tradi-
tional roles, methods, and theories; and Af-
firmation of those aspects of our profession
which ought to endure.

The deadline for receipt of all proposals
is November 15, 1980. Proposals for paper
presentations (which will typically be sched-
uled two per each li-hour session) should in-
clude a 250-word abstract, a description of
the format and length of the presentation,
and a brief resume of each of the presenters.
Papers presented at the conference will be
considered for publication in the Conference

Proceedings.

Pre-conference institutes will be held on
Thursday, April 9, 1981 from 8:30 a.m. to
12:30 p.m. and, if necessary, later that
evening also. Proposals for pre-conference
institutes should include specific objectives
for the workshop, a description of the target
population (i.e., background, needs, and in-
terests of the prospective participants), a
specification of the format and length of the
institute, and a brief resume of each insti-
tute leader and resource person, indicating
his or her qualifications for presenting the
workshop.

Papers and institutes will be selected with
consideration given to the need for a balanc-
ed program which is reflective of the theme
issues. Consideration will also be-given to
the significance of proposed topics to mem-
bers of WCRA and to their specializations in
reading, learning assistance, developmental
education, and tutorial services. Program
presenters should expect to pay membership
fees and to register for the conference.

All proposals for papers and pre-confer-
ence institutes should be sent to Ann
Faulkner, WCRA President-Elect, Mountain
View College, 4849 West Illinois, Dallas,
IX 75211.

e ——

MANUSCRIPT CALL

Next year, in the WRITING LAB NEWSLETTER,
we hope to have several issues concentrate
on particular topics or aspects of writing
labs: business and professional writing in
the lab, teaching English as a second lan-
guage in the lab, and tutor training. Three
to five page articles on these subjects will
be particularly welcome, as will suggestions
for other "special issue! topics that you
would find useful. Please send articles,
queries, and suggestions for further topics
to:

Muriel Harris, editor
WRITING LAB NEWSLETTER
Department of English
Purdue University

West Lafayette, IN 47907

In the May issue of the WRITING LAB NEWS-
LETTER, Paula Scheye asked for a list of
colleges and universities that offer a
graduate program in rhetoric and composition.
To add to the list which appeared in the
May issue, Susan Helgeson (University of
Louisville) has sent in a program descrip-
tion of the "Ph.D. in English with Concen-
tration in Rhetoric and Composition" offer-
ed at the University of Louisville, in Ken-
tucky. In addition, Patricia Burnes (Univ-
iversity of Maine at Orono) sent the follow-
ing description of their program:

The University of Maine at Orono offers
an MA in English with a concentration
in writing. Depending on preference and
prior experience, students electing the
concentration take from nine to fifteen
hours of course work in the theory and
practice of composition instruction.
Regularly available are courses in compo-
sition theory, rhetoric, linguistics, and
composition pedagogy at both the high
school and college level.

Because most students choosing the con-
centration are teaching assistants, they
supplement their course work with ex-
tensive practical experience., As assis-
tants, they teach one or two divisions



of freshman writing during each semester

of their two years in the program. When
scheduling and preference permit, they sub-
stitute work in the department's writing
laboratory--tutoring and/or program devel-
opment--for part of their regular assignment.
Also, they are encouraged to audit any of the
five advanced courses in expository and
technical writing the department offers.

Midpight 0Oil:

A Journal for Student Essays

At the interdisciplinary seminar in writing
I conducted in June 1979 we brainstormed how
to improve the writing of Wheaton College
students., After the initial gruesome sugges~-
tions (the purpose of brainstorming is to
free internal censors, and free them we did),
we came up with several workable ideas. One
was to publish a journal of outstanding stu-
dent papers, written for diverse disciplines.

Our immediate goals related to student
writing. We wanted to show students that
faculty across the curriculum value good
writing, that well-written papers are ap-
preciated outside of the English department.
We also wanted to honor student academic
achievement and to provide the student body
with models of good writing and research.

So we set to work: we started last fall
with a meeting to which all members of the
faculty were invited. We soon had an edi-
torial board of twenty, representing not only
English but also physics, not only art, his-
tory and philosophy but also government and

sociology. And we eventually agreed on a
title: the tongue-in-cheek Midnight O0il:

The Wheaton Undergraduate Review.

The editorial board decided to invite each
member of the Wheaton faculty to nominate
one student essay a semester. After pre-
liminary readings we narrowed our choice to
nine essays, out of which we chose three to
appear in the journal. (We are publishing
the names and authors of the other nominated
essays as well, since these students deserve
recognition too. And we are placing copies
of their essays on reserve in the library,
since we want to make a range of models avail-
able to students.)

In puzzling our way through the first issue

we've discovered that in addition to honor-
ing student achievement and providing models,
we're actually doing quite a bit more. One
unexpected benefit is that selecting which
essays to include continues faculty dialogue
on what constitutes good writing and how to
foster it. Another is that the journal

shows the Wheaton community what is happen-
ing in various disciplines. After reading
essays for the first issue, members of the ed-
itorial board mentioned how fascinating it
was to find out what students are learning
in other disciplines and what, in many cases,
is happening in the disciplines themselves.
In fact, our first issue, due out May 15th
includes essays from biology, classics, and
art history: a review essay on cellular
aging, exploring the limits of the span of
life; a critical re-evaluation of Nietzsche's
interpretation of Euripides: and a research
paper on the contexts and meanings of Pi-
casso's Guernica, which is likely soon to
return to Spain forever, (If you'd like to
see what the journal looks like and are will-
ing to send $1.50, I'd be happy to send you
a copy of the first issue.)

OQur enthusiasm has been sufficiently con-
tagious to interest the Dean and the Provost,
who are funding the first issue. And I take
the following as another sign that we are
thriving: when I announced that I would
like to serve as editor only every other sem-
ester, two volunteers were readily forth-
coming to edit the next issue.

Beverly Lyon Clark

English Department

Wheaton College

Norton, Massachusetts 02766

Stretch the Lab

Despite our protests, one mistake many
faculty and students make regarding the
writing lab is to define it in too narrow a
way. If we think of the lab only as an ad-
junct to freshman composition, we have the
o0ld problem reinforced. That is, students
(and some faculty) tend to view correctness
in writing as the peevishness of'an English
department that is losing literature majors
and must justify its existence by requiring



writing of all entering freshmen-~thus, the
writing lab, \

1f, instead, we drop the idea that the
lab can only function on the remedial level,
then we can serve students across the cam-
pus at almost every level of their educa-
tion. Most will come in voluntarily. Many
will stay with the lab. But we must be
willing to serve the entire university com-
munity. We must be prepared to serve a va-
riety of students with a wide spectrum of
writing problems. A graduate student writ-
ing a masters thesis in forestry ought to
be able to walk into the lab and say, "I'm
stuck, Can anyone here help me?" Obvie
ously, if he is stuck with the content, we
can only send him back to his advisor. But
1f they come to the lab, they usually are
stuck for other reasons: They can't get
started. They have pages of notes but can-
not organize those notes into a coherent
paper. Their advisor keeps shooting the
thesis back to them and telling them to re-
vise the "style" of the paper, whatever
that means. We must have people in the lab
who can help this graduate student as well
as the remedial student sent to us because
he cannot spell or punctuate or make sub-
jects and verbs agree.

What is more important, we must somehow
let the university community know that our
people can handle several levels of writing
problems., To do that, we must become our
own public relations firm and stretch the
1ab far outside the bounds of the English
department.

I would like to suggest just a few ways
of getting the rest of the university into
the writing lab.

Workshops = Both tutors and lab directors
can take some time to visit different de-
partments across campus and simply tell
those departments about the lab and what the
lab can do. This is especially important
at those institutions which are stressing
"Writing Across the Curriculum.” In those
places, we are asking other disciplines to
require writing in their classes, but they
are not being asked to teach writing. When
these instructors isolate student problems,
they should refer those problems to the lab
where we can work with: individual students.

Individualized Instruction - Writing labs suc-

ceed or fail often on the basis of their rep-
utations with students. Therefore, we must

®

be flexible. Design each program for the in-
dividual who walks through the door. If a
student tells you he got good grades in comp
but still cannot write a decent business
letter, teach him the business letter,

Faculty Input = Encourage faculty from other
disciplines to design their own materials for
the writing lab. I1f, for example, a chemis-
try professor has a very specific format for
his lab reports and he is constantly frus-
trated because only about 30% of his stu-
dents ever get the form correct, ask him to
give you copies of the form and perhaps

taped directions to take a student step by
step through that report.

Encourage other faculty to constantly give
you their ideas on how you can best serve
their students. Ask for copies of their as-
signments if they have them.

Ask faculty to stop themselves from giving
a grade to a really bad paper. Instead, they
could send that student to the lab. If that
idea is abhorrent to your faculty, at least
encourage faculty to provide rewrite possi-
bilities.

ication - Be careful not to isolate
yourself with a student in the lab. Contact
the referring instructor when possible and
let that instructor know what you are doing.
Agk for advice.

Use open houses to acquaint faculty with
the lab. Many faculty members know it exists
but do not know where it is or what it looks
like.

Mini-Courses - Offer special mini-courses to
anyone who wants to attend for a couple of
nights on organization, spelling, punctua-
tion, vocabulary, any topic that bothers most
writers, Sometimes even faculty will attend
these,

These are, as I say, simply suggestions to
get you thinking. What is most important is
that you learn to stretch the lab across the
university community. Let them know you are
therea

Diana Freisinger
Michigan Technological University




Phase Two in the Competency Program
at Del Mar College

At the beginning of the 1979 Fall Term,
the English Department of Del Mar College,
Corpus Christi, Texas, moved into Phase Two
of its Competency Program for two remedial
courses (English 606--a six semester hour
course for ACT 11 or SAT 320 or under--and
English 302--a three semester hour course
for ACT 12-15 or SAT 330 to 390) and one reg-
ular freshman course (English 60la--ACT 16 or
SAT 400 and above). The emphasis of Phase
One on sentence-level skills will continue,
but Phase Two will add emphasis on the pro-
cess and techniques of composition.

The success of the Competency Program,
which began one year ago with Phase One, was
due in part to a strong support system which
included classroom and English Learning Cen-
ter instruction, along with special study
sessions held by faculty and ELC staff during
the week and on weekends. The faculty
planned the program and wrote all materials
specifically for Del Mar students. All
tests continue to be checked by a Test Review
Board, appointed by the department chairper=
son, for level and appropriateness of lan-
guage, complexity of sentence structure, and
potential racial and/or sexual bias.

The format for Minimum Competency testing
will continue unchanged into the 1978-79
school year. Students will have three oppor-
tunities to score the required 80% for pass-
ing each section of the test (10 sections for
English 606, 11 sections for English 302, and
12 sections for English 601A). Perfor-
mance on the MC Tests has improved dramati-
cally from a passing rate in the low 50's in
fall of 1978 to a passing rate in the high
80's in the spring and summer of 1979. As
these tests continue to be given, depart-
mental attention will turn more specifically
to application of the sentence-level skills
in composition as well as to broader con-
cerns about composition.

At a luncheon workshop on the first day of
the term, a program by members of the Eng-
lish faculty was held in the English Learn-
ing Center, Dr. Virginia Stone, Chairperson
of the Department, and Dr. Marc Nigliazzo,
Director of the ELC and the new Co-Chair-
person of the department, reviewed the over-
all program and discussed plans for the 1979~
80 school year. A series of informal faculty
workshops on composition will be held during
the year, and a committee composed of the
coordinators and associates of each course g

will study the program during the fall sem-
ester and make plans for 1980-81. Dr. Nigli-
azzo, who conducted a training program for

an engineering firm in Idaho and also held
workshops at Boise State University on con~
ducting an MC program during the first six
weeks of the summer term, spoke on English
proficiency in the professions, explained
some special projects of the department, and
introduced the faculty to new ELC materials.
During 1978-79 Dr. Nigliazzo held a series of
workshops for public school teachers on mini-
mum competency and the ELC concept, and he
has scheduled workshops on composition for in-
service training week in the public schools
in the area and the Rio Grande Valley. A
workshop was held the latter part of the sum-
mer to train graders for the department,

and some business writing workshops, such as
the one Dr. Nigliazzo held for the Morrison-
Knudsen Company in Idaho, will be held for
local businesses this fall, Other faculty
members in the department spoke on teaching
composition and grading techniques that

have worked for them.

The English Department will be glad to re-
spond to inquiries about the Minimum Compe-
tency Program and about experience in learn-
ing center establishment and management at
Del Mar College.

Dr. Virginia Stone, Chairman
Department of English and Philosophy
Del Mar College
Baldwin and Ayers
Corpus Christi, Texas 78404
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Bell, Linda
College of the Mainland
8001 Palmer Highway
Texas City, Texas 77590

Benamati, Netta
Road #3 Box 806
Homer City, PA 15748

Bitter, Barbara

Special Studies Department
Landrum Box 8132

Georgia Southern College
Statesboro, GA 30460

Cambell, Martha
58 E. 8th
Clarion, PA 16214

Carpenter, Lissette
English

McLennan Community College
Waco, Texas 76708



Cooley, Carol

Jeffco Adult Education Center
10801 W. 44th Avenue

Wheat Ridge, Colorado 80033

Croake, Edith, new address: 1837 Alhambra Dr.
Ann Arbor, Michigan 48103

Cuesta College, new label: Lynn Frady
Handicapped Student Services
P. 0. Box J
Cuesta College
San Luis Obispo, CA 93406

Del Valle, Josie/English E&I A 637
California State University, LA
5151 State University Drive

Los Angeles, CA 90032

DeWitt, Debbie
TRIAD Teacher Center-700 S. 4th Street
Lafayette, IN 47905

Gebhardt, Richard
Writing Program
Findlay College
Findlay, Ohio 45840

Hart, Mary
Keystone Junior College
LaPlume, PA 18440

Holbrook, Sue Ellen

English

Franklin and Marshall College
Lancaster, PA 17604

Howard, C. Jeriel

English Language Program
Northeastern Illinois University
5500 N. St. Louis Avenue
Chicago, Illinois 60625

Jones, Douglas

English Department

Andrews University

Berrien Springs, Michigan 49104

Kalister, Rose Ann
Academic Development Center
Ohio Dominican College

1215 Sunbury Road

Columbus, Ohio 43219

Katz, Sandra V
6309 Darlington Road
Pittsburgh, PA 15217

Kay, Martha

Communications Department
Danville Area Community College
2000 East Main Street

Danville, Illinois 61832 9

Kennedy, Mary Lynch

Reading and Academic Skills Program
102 Muller Faculty Center

Ithaca College

Ithaca, New York 14850

McCall, Dennis

Taft College

West Kern Community College District
29 Emmons Park Drive

Taft, California 93268

MacMillan, Roberta
Department of English
Purdue University

West Lafayette, IN 47907

Nash, Thomas
new address: Department of English
Auburn University

Auburn, Alabama 36830

Newman, Ronald

English Department
University of Miami

P. 0. Box 248145

Coral Gables, Florida 33124

0'Donoghue, Mary
850 Chislett Street
Pittsburgh, PA 15206

Olson, Gary

Colonial Villa Apartment
Building 1023, Apartment O
Columbus, SC 29209

Petrick, Joanne
English Department
Ohio Dominican College
1216 Sunbury Road
Columbus, Ohio 43219

Putnam, Kim
616 Howard Street
Findlay, Ohio 45840

Reyna, Henry L.

Human Development, Counseling Services
California State University

1250 Bellflower Boulevard

Long Beach, Califoinia 90840

St, Amand, Paul
new label: Anita Jones
Developmental Studies
South Oklahoma City
Jr. College

Oklahoma City, OK 73159

Schriver, Karen
15 Chapel Ridge Road
Pittsburgh, PA 15238




Silver, William

Learning Systems Department
Evergreen Valley College
3095 Yerba Buena Road

San Jose, California 95135

Stearns, Mildred

Department of English

suffolk County Community College
533 College Road

Selden, New York 11784

Stevens, Bonnie
English Department
College of Wooster
Wooster, Ohio 44691

Trimbur, John

Educational Services

Community College of Baltimore
2901 Liberty Heights Avenue
Baltimore, MD 21215

Vincent, Linda, Assistant Dean
Herkimer County Community College
Herkimer, New York 13350

Wagner, Joseph, Writing Clinic
Kent State University

East Liverpool Campus

East Liverpool, Ohio 43920

Ward, Mary

Department of English
Ohio Northern University
Ada, Ohio 45810

Warters, Susan
2880 E. Cedar Avenue
Denver, Colorado 80209

Wolcott, Willa

Office of Instructional Resources
Gen. Purpose Building A
University of Florida
Gainesville, Florida 32611

Zasadinski, Eugene

Division of Humanities

St. John's University

300 Howard Avenue

Staten Island, New York 10301

' A complete mailing list directory
can be obtained, for $2,from:

Myrna Goldenberg
Department of English
Montgomery College
Rockville, Maryland
20850
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WRITING LAB NEWSLETTER
Muriel Harris, editor
Department of English
Purdue University

West Lafayette, IN 47907



